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CPC 19 /25                       27 Aug 2025            
 
To Members of the Penang Bar, 
 
 

Notification on State Executive Council Meeting No. 10/2024  
Convened on 20 Mac 2024 and 3 Apr 2024  

 

We have received a circular dated 30 Jul 2025 issued by Dr Faizal Bin Kamarudin, Director of Land and 

Mines, Penang (“PTG Penang”), entitled “ARAHAN PENGARAH TANAH DAN GALIAN NEGERI 

PULAU PINANG BILANGAN 13 TAHUN 2025 MENGENAI TINDAKAN YANG PERLU DIAMBIL OLEH 

PENTADBIR TANAH DAN PENDAFTAR HAKMILIK SEMASA TEMPOH PERALIHAN 

PERLAKSANAAN PENGKELASAN SEMULAN TANAH-TANAH DESA KE TANAH BANDAR 

DIBAWAH SEKSYEN 51(2)(a) DAN MEWUJUDKAN BANDAR BARU DIBAWAH SEKSYEN 11(d) 

KANUN TANAH NEGERA” regarding instructions by PTG Penang on the action to be taken by Land 

Registrar and Land Administrator during the transition period of the implementation of Reclassification 

of Town Land and Declaration of New Town Land under the National Land Code. 

 
We were informed that during the State Executive Council Meeting No. 10/2024 convened on 20 March 

2024 and 3 April 2024, the State Executive Council has approved the reclassification of the certain 

village lands to become town lands under Section 51(2)(a) and declaration of these new town lands 

under Section 11(d) of the National Land Code. 

 

The implementation process will be carried out in phases, beginning with endorsement on the affected 

title and followed by the issuance of title in continuation. As a result, there will be changes to information 

related to title number, lot number, and locality. 

 
Further, it is stated that during the implementation process, all land development dealings in Penang 

land district offices, local authorities, Department of Town and Country Planning (PLANMalaysia) and 

other related agencies shall carry on as usual. The same applies to the registration of dealings and non-

dealings, for example the registration of Transfers, Charges, Vesting, Caveats and others. 

 

In this regards, PTG Penang have had several discussions with the representative from the land district 

offices where it has been agreed that the existing land title numbers stated in the e-Tanah system 

will be used in all land dealings during this transition period. This means that despite the affected 

titles have new lot number or “Pelan Akui”, the said new lot number or “Pelan Akui” cannot be used 

during application of land dealings as the title in continuation has yet to be registered. 

 
The Land Registrar and the Land Administrator from the Development and Disposal Unit together with 

the Title Registration Unit respectively are reminded that in the event the application received for land 

dealings and registration contained the affected village title details which have been cancelled or 

changed, the applicant shall not be required to effect any amendment on the title details as the changes 

can be checked and traced through the e-Tanah system. 



 
The said circular from PTG Penang and its ensure Lampiran A are appended below for Members’ 
attention and reference. 
 
Members are advised to take note of the above, and any updates or changes will be communicated 
from time to time. 
 
Ong May Joyce and Yeap Siew Chieng 
Co-Chairpersons 
Corporate & Conveyancing Practice Subcommittee 














